Natural Sciences Chairs Council

March 7, 2011
1:00-2:50 p.m. BI 104

Minutes
Priorities for the Year: 

Projects Supported by Council of Chairs: Secure outside funding for the Peer Advisor Center, Use of social media for the college, Initiate the Scherba Lecture Series, Bring the UC Water Archives online at CSUSB, Open the observatory
Projects to be worked on by Council of Chairs:  Department chair involvement in the dean search, Continue to support faculty who are trying to obtain grants, Make plans for CNS Museum, Continue to increase international exchanges
Approval of minutes for February 21, 2011 – Approved as distributed.
Informational Items

1. Announcements by Chairs 
Lory  – Commencement will be Saturday, June 18th at 1:00 p.m. She sent out a list of eligible students for commencement to the chairs. Lory needs a list of students that will be receiving departmental honors in alpha order including MyCoyote ID no later than April 22nd. We need to select a mace bearer for the ceremony. We will select one at the next meeting.
2. Announcements from Administration

a. Phi Kappa Phi induction ceremony last Saturday – The dean reported that there was a low turnout of faculty that attended the ceremony. He would like to see more faculty support next year. Jeff Thompson and Peter Williams were inducted from our college. Congratulations to both! 
b. ADA audit coming up for access, electronic, etc. – CSUSB will be one of the first campuses that will be audited by an outside vendor in the CSU. A specific date has not been set, but it will be forthcoming. The dean suggested that chairs contact Rosa Padilla for website compliance, Michael Wahl for structural compliance issues, and Rowena Santiago for syllabi compliance. 
Action Items:  

Discussion Items:
1. Scheduling Update – George 
Spring – Spring registration continues and as of today, the college is at target. The dean reminded the departments to take care of getting their majors and graduating seniors in the classes they need. Otherwise, he cautioned that the chairs keep an eye on enrollment numbers and try to end up at 100% for target. The dean offered that Terry Rizzo has the best handle on getting his target right on, and the chairs may want to seek his counsel if needed. A discussion followed. 
Summer – Priority registration begins on May 9th. George reminded the chairs to put in the instructor’s names as soon as possible into the schedule.
Fall 2011 – Schedule build is ongoing, and all of the rooms reserved for the college are open to all of our departments to choose from. George cautioned the departments to take whatever rooms they need this week, because next week all open rooms will be up for grabs to any department on campus. The dean suggested that departments find rooms that give some flexibility for adding students if needed.
2. Institute on STEM service learning/community engagement – Diane Podolski handed out flyers for a USDA ARS lab tour on March 30th from  11am-2pm. Any students or faculty that are interested in attending should RSVP via email to coyotecareers@csusb.edu. Diane also reported that there is an opportunity for faculty attendance at the Chancellor’s Office at the Center for Community Engagement. There is an informational attachment for faculty to peruse. Diane stated that she will assist any interested faculty in filling out the applications. Application deadline is April 6, 2011.
3. Panic buttons for staff offices  – Paul has requested a new quote, but has not received it yet. 
4. NSF meeting – Alan reported that he attended an NSF conference in Washington DC last week. He sent his report to Jeff Thompson, and we have attached it to the minutes for those interested in reading it.
5. CSU MS Online Masters Program – The CSU science deans had a meeting last week, and they have an interest in collaborating across the campuses for online MS Programs in chemistry, biology, physics and geology. Their thought is that other campuses offer different classes that if done online across the campuses will provide more enrichment for the students. Classes that attract too few students would be able to add students from other campuses. The dean asked the chairs to speak to their faculty to see if there is any interest in their department participating and to report back to him by the end of the week. The science deans will then choose one department as a pilot program out of those that are interested in participating to find out how it will work out. The dean reported that CSU Fullerton is interested in doing physics and geology programs online. A discussion followed.
6. Review of Transfer Day – Cindy said that she had sent out a list to all of the chairs that had contact information of the prospective transfer students that came by the college table. 73 out of the 200 registered students showed up. Cindy believes that the inclement weather was a factor, but our college still had a pretty good turnout. Cindy reported that sociology had a current student participate in the department presentation, and it was well received by the prospective students. She thought that our departments may want to consider having a junior or senior level student participate in their presentations in the future.
7. Drop After Census Forms – Cindy stated that she signed 96 forms for the fall, and she is currently having Michelle make a list of reasons for those drops. Cindy is concerned about those students who aren’t getting into the classes that students are dropping consistently every quarter. She suggested that a statement be drafted that is read to the students at the beginning of the quarter to possibly cut down on the number of drops in the future. A discussion followed. One of the suggestions was to institute a policy campus wide to have consistency across the campus. Cindy said that she will speak to the other college’s assistant deans at the next SOAR planning meeting. Dave Polcyn commented that biology has a policy that students may only repeat their courses once and that a “W” counts as taking the course once. Cindy said she will write up a draft and sent it out to the chairs. 
8. Projected target and budget reduction for 2011 – The dean went over the new draft of the chart we used last year for possible budget cuts. The first wave of CSUSB budget cuts is projected to be between $12-14 million. The new target for our campus will be 13,850. This year we will come in at around 13,300. This is a big concern because as we are asked to go up in enrollment, we will have to do so with significant cuts to our budget. There will be about a 5% baseline reduction across the colleges. Renee updated the chart which shows her best guess at what each department’s baseline will be with the 5% cut. The dean wants the chairs to be aware of the numbers Renee listed and to think about the impact the 5% cut will have on their departments. The chart is only for informational purposes at this point in order for the chairs to be aware of what we are facing and for planning purposes. The dean stated that President Karnig is trying to find baseline money because there is none left centrally. We were told that if there is a second cut to the CSU, that our campus will receive a reduced target to 13,150, which is only 150 lower than what the campus will do this year, but we will have to do it while operating at a 25 to 30% cut. George then discussed what the provost handed out at the meeting with the deans last week. The provost thinks that there are several programs on campus that have low enrollment and have a small number of majors. He is concerned that those programs absorb resources, and they could be potentially cut if there is a second budget reduction to the campus. The dean put the link to the website which shows the number of majors for all of the campus programs at the top of the handout because the handout was difficult to read. What we are facing is a budget driven issue that will look at cutting programs that will save the campus money. The dean cautioned that if the discussion comes up, they should be ready with valid arguments to retain their programs with low enrollments. 
9. Status of faculty recruiting 
a. Chemistry – An offer has been made and the candidate should respond with an answer by the end of the week.
b. Biology – They still have candidates doing campus visits. 
c. Nursing – They still have candidates doing campus visits.
10. Construction Projects – George
Observatory – The completion date is the end of this month. TNS will then go in after construction completion and complete their part. Laura Woodney is working with the vendor to get the 17” telescope installed by April 20th. She is also working on getting the big telescope scheduled for installation.

Garden near pool and fitness center – The completion date has been moved to the end of April. No planting has been done yet, and some plants have already died. The contractor that is scheduled to do the planting has fallen behind schedule.
Nursing laboratory addition – The project should be completed by the end of March. The bid for various media is about to go out. 
